
Minutes of the meeting of Moulton Parish Council held at Moulton School on Monday 9th January 2017 at 6.30 pm.

	Present   Cllrs:-
	W Rampling  Chairman                        
Ed Chambers
	D Clarke
R Wallwork

	
	D James

M Price
	P Collin


	
	
	

	
	
	


APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE –   Cllrs Rachel Webb and Julie Bonner (excused for personal reasons).  District Councillor Roger Dicker and C Cllr Robin Millar.
ALSO PRESENT – the Clerk, and 10 parishioners.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST - Cllr D James (access Village Green) 
VILLAGE GREEN vehicular access

Following the November meeting the Chairman and Clerk had been in touch with the Chloe Bird, the Council’s point of contact at Ashtons, following the departure of Andrew Roe who had previously acted for Moulton PC, requesting that in the first instance it was established that the Parish Council was the legal owner of the Green (this had been assumed without doubt following the registration of the land in 1965 under the Commons Registration Act).  Once this had been established the Chairman had delivered letters to the 9 property owners who gained vehicle access via The Green, advising them of the complexities regarding legal right of access (attached Page 1094 of Minute Book).
The Chairman advised that historically the correspondence demonstrated that there had always been issues/concerns over maintenance and access, and therefore it was time to formalise the informal arrangements.  A file containing the old correspondence had been passed to Ashtons.
A briefing had been received from Ashton’s consultant, Paul Harris (attached to Page 1095 of the Minute Book). The Chairman told the meeting that he was seriously disappointed with the lack of clear advice and costings. The Council were already aware that owners of properties around the Green were having difficulties due to the absence of an established easement; this is why the Council first contacted SALC 0n 21st October, who in turn advised that Moulton needed to obtain legal advice.  The Clerk had contacted Ashtons on 1st November, and following an initial email received from Chloe Bird, on 8th November, the issues were considered when the Council met on 14th November.  
It had been agreed to ask for further guidance and costs to regularise the rights of access, to obtain an obligation from the property owners to contribute to the maintenance of the tracks around the Green, and update the ByeLaw.  It had been pointed out to Ashtons that the Council did not want to become involved in complex legal interpretations to deal with what initially appeared a fairly straight forward procedure. The Council was very mindful of the possible costs which could be incurred by those directly affected by the changes in the law, and the ratepayers in the parish.
The Chairman had instructed Chloe Bird to proceed and conduct research to allow the Council to go into the January meeting fully informed. 

8 of the villagers affected by the issues over right of access were present at this meeting and the Chairman had spoken to the others who were unable to attend.
There are 9 properties which are affected by the changes to the law affecting the right of way, and including the Council, as a party to the equation, the cost in resolving the issue would need to be shared between the 10 parties.

It was generally acknowledged that the advice given by Ashtons did not clarify the situation, but confused the issues and only drew attention to the facts which were already known.  It was appreciated that the law was complex but to advise that there were differing legal views as to whether use of a village green for private vehicular access could ever be legitimised was not helpful, and following this up would only lead to long, costly legal investigations.
It was agreed that the Parish Council should now approach NALC with a few clear concise questions to find out how their team of experts regarded the situation.  Could this potentially complex situation be dealt with by a straight forward easement, and if so would this satisfy the Land Registry?

The Chairman also suggested that the Parish Council make a direct enquiry to the Land Registry to find out what they required to enable the rights of access to be regularised.

The purchaser of No 10 had minimised the risks of right of access being denied by taking out an insurance indemnity to cover the risk for a sum of £125.00.  All those present at the meeting were of the view that if all else failed this might be the most cost effective and simple way around the problem, although this did not regularise the maintenance obligations.  

It was agreed that the Clerk would keep the adjoining landowners informed and it would be discussed further at the next meeting of the PC on 6th Feb.  It was resolved that the Chairman would advise Ashtons that the Parish Council and landowners did not wish them to ‘proceed with trying to sort something out’, and that their invoice should be submitted for settlement.
POLICE MATTERS

An email had been circulated from the Crime Commissioner for Suffolk drawing attention to the inequity of the current Government funding formula for Suffolk.

He was asking residents to support him and respond to fairshareforsuffolk@suffolk.pnn.police.uk and the Clerk undertook to do this on behalf of the PC.
Details of current crime stats for Forest Heath were available on www.suffolk.police.uk/your-area
COMMUNITY & CONSTABULARY SPEED WATCH

The Constabulary Speed Enforcement Officer had advised the Clerk that it was not possible to switch speed check locations every 15 minutes due to the time it took to set up the equipment. 
Speed data had been obtained from the B1506 (Moulton End) and the B1085 Chippenham Road and The Street (by French Hall Farm).  

The percentage of motorists exceeding 35 mph were recorded as follows:-

French Hall Farm site – 14.9%

Benefield Road site – 14.1%

Lanwades Business Park site – 41%

And 25.9% of motorists were recorded speeding at 46 mph or over on the B1506 east of the Animal Health Trust.
With the exception of The Street, all fell within the criteria for enforcement and would be discussed at the next tasking meeting.
The Chairman and Cllr Mark Price undertook to investigate and find alternative sites for the VAS, and Tim James had volunteered to help with charging the battery for the unit. The Speed Watch team had carried  out  checks on the B1085 Bury Road between the entrance to the Business Park and Farriers Grange, but additional volunteers were needed to help carry out checks at Moulton End.
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 14/11/2016 had been circulated to all members, and it was unanimously agreed that these should be signed as a correct record by the Chairman.

MATTERS ARISING  - all matters covered in the November  minutes. 
COUNTY COUNCIL MATTERS – Cllr Robin Millar’s report had been circulated. 
HIGHWAY MATTERS
B1085 - the re-surfacing had been completed, had been welcomed by villagers and had improved the drainage along Chippenham Road although it could not cope with the volume of water from the heavy downpour on the night of 9th January.  The road markings on the Newmarket Road junction were already wearing out, and it was suggested that when these had to be touched up, it would be better if a more robust layer of paint could be used at this very busy intersection.  There was a loose kerb stone – opposite the Post Box outside the PO Stores and the Highways Authority were asked if this could be secured when a maintenance gang were next in the village.  Also, it was asked whether it could be possible to paint white line H bars across the entrances to Mayes Meadow and Park Close. The new white lines across the driveway next to the shop would hopefully deter parking across this entrance, but if cars where encouraged not to park across these other entrances, it would permit a better flow of traffic past the parked cars directly outside the PO Stores.
 Cllr Robin Millar had advised again that St Peters Avenue did not meet intervention criteria.  The Chairman had been asked to point out that there were a number of elderly and frail residents on this estate and it was feared that the rutted and damaged surface was not safe and residents were at risk of tripping, and/or damage to tyres.  It was suggested that this should be reviewed at the start of the new financial year, if St Peters Avenue was not programmed for resurfacing in 2017/18.
School Footpath – construction was due to be carried out in first quarter of 2017 (Jan to March or first quarter of the new financial year?).  Cllr Millar had not confirmed that the scheme would be financed by all the S106 funding from the Farriers Grange development i.e.  footway improvement (£25,000) plus £10,000 S106 improvement to public transport – Claire Starling said she would utilise a budget code so that this finance would extend the scheme to include a bus layby – currently outside the school gate on the public highway.

 Safe Route along the B1085 from Kentford to Moulton School – a meeting was planned for 16th January to discuss.
The roadside bank was being eroded at the bottom of Church Road by the Ford, due to the refuse lorry turning here – it was suggested that some form of kerbing may help.
OTHER COUNTY COUNCIL MATTERS
West Suffolk Parish & Town Conference November 2016 - information and details of workshop presentations from the West Suffolk Parish and Town Conference had been circulated.  Topics covered included changes to the local government landscape, new ways of engagement by the Highways Authority and affordable housing issues.
East Anglia Devolution Consultation – despite Forest Heath Council and Suffolk County Council (and the other Districts and Boroughs in Suffolk) supporting the Norfolk and Suffolk Devolution Deal at their meetings on 22nd November and 23rd November 2016, the Deal was subsequently withdrawn by Government as there was not support from all of the Norfolk authorities involved.  Suffolk Council leaders agreed to the deal (including some Norfolk authorities) and will now be having urgent discussions with Government to negotiate a new deal for the ‘coalition of the willing’  using the recently withdrawn deal as a basis.

DISTRICT COUNCIL
FARRIERS GRANGE 
Mr Mardell (26 Anvil Way) had been appointed as the Residents representative and was now the point of contact between the District Council elected representative, D Cllr Roger Dicker, and officers in the Planning Department
Cllr Dicker had advised at the November meeting that he was now confident that some progress was being made to resolve the issues relating to the concrete track from the B1085 to the woodland area, which would form part of a Section 38 notice, to be drawn up by the County Council, and this would include the removal of the old lighting columns.  Currently the District Council was working with Matthews Homes in order to resolve the footway and access route through the woodland area.  It was understood that it had now been confirmed that funds were available to re-instate the path from the NUT building to Anvil Way, re-instatement of the broken kerb stones was accepted, and it was recognised that a link cycleway needed to be constructed behind the Care Home to Jeddah Way through the woodland area.  Negotiations were still on-going regarding the verge on Jeddah Way – it was viewed unacceptable that this was still not being maintained.  It was understood that the connectivity between Lambert Grove and Farriers Grange had still not been resolved. 
Cllr Dicker emailed the following report for the January meeting, and advised that he would be taking issue on aspects of this update with the relevant officers at the LPA.
Phase one of the public open space, including the play area and tree belt walkway is now in council ownership.

Phase two has the planting in, the street columns along the cycle way and final surfacing complete and grass seeding to be undertaken as soon as the weather allows. I spoke to the developer who is now in contact with our parks team to discuss what we require on the final part of the walkway, which was originally going to have a cycleway right through, before Highways requested that it divert to meet up with the existing housing. Once we confirm what we want on the final part of this public open space it can be completed and adopted.

Once the council has adopted all of the public open space, the options for spending s106 money can be taken, with a full understanding then, of the likely on-going maintenance requirements.

The untidy grass verge is not in the council’s ownership, so we have approached the land owner with an offer to take over the responsibility for the grass verge adjacent to Jeddah Way, requiring a commuted maintenance sum and money for remedial works. We are going to make further contact, but it is of course, the owners gift to accept our offer or not.

 
Community Governance Review – consultation of Terms of Reference
The first round of this consultation was currently underway which would look at the electoral and administrative arrangements of towns and parishes across Forest Heath.
Parish & Town Forum – the next meeting was fixed for Wednesday 1st February 7pm – venue to be confirmed.  Lakenheath PC had asked that the Memorandum of Understanding should be brought back to the table for further discussion.  
PLANNING MATTERS
Plans for an overspill car park at Lanwades Business Park DC/16/2550/FUL had been circulated and were available for scrutiny at the meeting.
It was resolved that the Council members wished to make no comments on this application, which was, in part, retrospective as work had commenced.
DC/16/2728/TPO 20 Anvil Way – fell 1 Beech Tree – poor condition and heavily leaning towards dwelling.  The Council supported this application and hoped that the removal of this tree would be conditional on the owner replacing with a suitable sized replacement tree.
PLANNING DETERMINATIONS approved – other tree works at 20 Anvil Way DC/16/1748/TPO and trees situated on the boundary of the Recreation Ground – DC/16/2407/TCA
Notification to Remove the Public Payphone – The Street
A delegated decision had been published stating that no objections had been received.  The Clerk pointed out that she had advised FHDC that Moulton wished to adopt and did not want the box removed, and it was confirmed by the Planning Officer that BT had been advised.  BT Payphones had logged this request and would be arranging the transfer and collecting the fee of £1.00.  The Council had been advised that BT would retain responsibility and costs for the power supply.
Village Hall Site – Farriers Grange DC/16/1726/OUT

The Chairman and resident, Mr Mardell, had spoken against this application at the Committee meeting on 7th December on the grounds of over development, and highway issues (access on a blind bend).  The Chairman also drew to the Committee’s attention the failure of the developers at the site to implement planning conditions and infrastructure requirements, and the LPA’s failure to enforce.

Cllr Roger Dicker had requested that, if approved, a unilateral undertaking should be submitted prior to the issue of consent, to secure necessary speed reduction measures on Jeddah Way.  

	The Planning Committee had accepted the advice of the Planning Officer that the principle and detail of the development was considered acceptable, and in compliance with relevant polices, and it was unanimously agreed to approve, subject to the Developer first putting in place traffic calming measures.  Unfortunately the Development and Monitoring Officer, David Burkin had advised that this unilateral undertaking was not material to the decision and whilst it was expected that an undertaking would be received, it would not be enforced.
Cllr Dicker said  that he would be following this up.

	

	


LOCAL PLAN - the final round of public consultation on the emerging Local Plan had commenced.  The District Council was of the view that the outcome would give control over speculative development and a way forward to achieve sustainable and cohesive growth.

The consultation asked consultees if they regarded the plan as ‘legal’ and ‘sound’. If no material changes were made following consultation, it was proposed to fast track submission to the Planning Inspectorate in early March, with the possibility of examination in public in May/June 2017, in time for Council to consider adopting in December 2017. 

The Chairman suggested that the Core Strategy had been based on development in the 3 market towns.  Brandon had been excluded due to ecological issues, Mildenhall was currently in a state of flux due to the impending closure of the Airbase, and following the Secretary of State’s decision to turn down the Hatchfield development any further development would be vetoed by the Horse Racing lobby. In these circumstances it seemed that the Local Plan in its current form could not be implemented and proposals to fast track in advance of the Hatchfield High Court hearing were ill founded. The Chairman was instructed to respond on behalf of Moulton Parish Council.
HATCHFIELD FARM NEWMARKET - the Chairman reported that permission had been granted by the High Court for Lord Derby’s team and Moulton Parish Council (representing 15 parishes in FHDC) to apply for a Statutory Review of the decision by the Secretary of State not to permit development of 400 homes.   
VILLAGE MAINTENANCE
Tree Planting Scheme

Approval had been granted for the removal of the Raywood Ash Trees on the Playing Field.

Quotations had been sought from 2 tree surgeons – Mercer Tree Services   (£1,200 plus VAT) and Garry Brown (who used to work with Mark Morton (£800 plus VAT).  It was resolved to accept the lower quote and at the same time ask Garry to carry out some initial clearance of the tree belt between the playing field and meadow, and the Chairman would approve such work up to a maximum value of £500 plus VAT.
The Chairman, in consultation with Cllr Douglas James, was asked to proceed and place an order for the purchase of replacement trees, as considered at the November meeting, and subject to a total cost not exceeding £1,000 plus VAT.  It was noted that £650 would be met by the Wiggins donation.

Dr and Mrs Wiggin’s daughters would be invited to attend when the trees were planted.
Football Field

Enquiry – for use of playing field for Boot Camp fitness courses – 3 times a week early morning, evening and weekend sessions.  Use of floodlights would be needed. It was decided that as the pitch was restricted to limited use over the winter months to protect the surface, further use for organised courses should not be permitted at the current time.  If still in need of a venue later in the Spring, it was suggested that a fresh approach be made to the Council in time for the March meeting.  The Village Hall would also need to be booked so that there were facilities for use of the toilets and changing rooms.
Play Equipment – 
The annual safety inspection and the December District Council safety check had been circulated.
The monthly check highlighted that there was some rot in the timber of the basket ball goal which needed to be monitored.  Flat swings – some surface corrosion – treat and repaint.
Norleg climbing frame 1 cap missing – Tim McGhee, FHDC’s safety inspector had said he would locate one.

The annual report was more detailed – albeit the findings were all low risk or very low.
Severely limited disabled access – noted but no action until Council is aware of a parishioner who is disadvantaged by the access.
 Trip hazards/uneven surfaces/mole hills - area under pedestrian gate uneven; area around bench eroded and tree roots causing trip hazard.  To be dealt with on a village maintenance day.

Cllr Douglas James, under his village maintenance contract had removed the mole hills.

Free standing wooden seat – possibility of item tipping over – secure to ground. Preference to be unsecured so it can be moved around – risk of tip – low.  Some of the sections needed to be re-glued.
Douglas James had already noted a number of loose fencing posts around the perimeter and would be resetting/replacing.

 Absence of signage – emergency contact details needed to be installed on all entrance/exit points – to be considered at future meeting
Timber furniture – algae and moss – clean and treat - village maintenance day.
 Steel bird spikes on swings (flat and cradle swings) – recommended that these are removed and replaced with zip ties.  Discussed at meeting and decided that specially designed bird spikes were preferable and did not cause a risk to those using the swings in an appropriate manner.
See Saw and flat swings rusting – treat and repaint - village maintenance day.
Safety surface – monitor gaps – this is ongoing and Safety Inspector did fill some gaps.

The mat under swings is now listed as needing attention – cable tie mats together.

Grass mat under Rotor Play – soil has become compacted – lift and relay.  To be included in the village maintenance programme.
In the next financial year – and before the summer it is suggested that the split pins are missing from shackles of the Cradle Swings – insert split pins to secure.
Swings - Cradle and Flat Seats  – replace with compliant chains during next maintenance cycle and install swing seats to a minimum height of 350mm to the underside of flat and cradle swings.
 
Packhorse Bridge   
The Chairman reported that attendance on site has been intermittent - 4 moths had passed and the contractors had failed to complete the works as per the specification. 
Boundary footpath Lark Hill to The Street – Douglas James of Packhorse Fencing confirmed that he would shortly be attending to the hedge. 
Tree – Kennet Park Close – the dead branches overhanging the B1085 had finally been taken down a few days before Christmas.
War Memorial – this would need to be pressure washed at the next village maintenance and cleaning day.

Village Spring Clean – the first of several days was planned for Saturday 25th March.
FINANCIAL MATTERS

The Financial Working Group Review – a copy of the report for the financial year ending 31/3/2017, and forecast for 2017/2018 had been circulated prior to the meeting.  The Clerk asked whether councillors wished to raise any questions on the report, or the financial schedule she had sent to them in advance of the meeting.  As there were no queries the Chairman asked for a resolution on the amount of precept to be fixed for the next financial year.

Precept 2017/2018
Dispensation had been granted to all councillors in relation to their pecuniary interests.

On the basis of the information supplied by the Clerk and Working Group, and after discussion and due consideration, it was proposed, seconded and unanimously resolved that the financial requirement for 2017/2018 should be fixed at £36,500.  This provision would enable the Council to fund the recurring parish expenditure for the next year (including an increase in the cost of parish maintenance – trees, landscaping, grass cutting etc), plan for an upgrade in the play area, and budget for possible costs to resolve the vehicular access over the village green.  It was estimated these costs would be in the region of £35,000.00 p.a. plus a provisional £3,000 towards employment issues, totalling £38,000.00.  Any shortfall would be met by the reserves carried forward at 1st April 2017 – estimated to be in the region of £34,000.
The Clerk was instructed to complete the official precept notification form for the sum of £36,500 which would be signed by her and counter signed by the Chairman prior to submission to the District Council.

The Clerk advised that the tax base would increase from £520.59 to £550.53 in 2017/18, but the local tax support grant would no longer be applicable (FHDC policy).

The comparison was as follows:-

2015/16 £35,000 Precept = Parish Rate for Band D Property £67.78 

2016/17 £35,000 Precept = Parish Rate for Band D Property £66.88 - decrease of 1.33%

Agreed precept of £36,500 would result in reduction of 0.1p per week in the parish rate
2017/18 £36,500 Precept = Parish Rate for Band D Property £66.30 – decrease of 0.87%

Clerk – remuneration for 2017/2018 – in the absence of the Clerk and members of the public the Council considered a review.  Members were mindful of Mrs Stone’s 32 years of service as a self-employed administrator – a basic charge per annum had been made to the parish since 1986 and no additional charges for PAYE, pension, office, heat and light, and/or travel costs had been incurred by the Council.  On her retirement these all add on costs would need to be factored into the charge for running the parish. In the light of this, and in recognition of her long service it was resolved that the Council should start planning for the additional costs of a replacement Clerk, and until the time came for Mrs Stone to retire she should receive an increase in her current remuneration.  It was proposed, seconded and unanimously agreed that for the year commencing 1/4/2017 the rate per annum for her self- employed services should be increased to £12,000.00

Payment of Accounts - the Council confirmed and authorised the payment of the accounts presented at the meeting, as per the full list detailing payments for the 2016/2017 financial year, attached to the minute book.
Applications for financial assistance –  

Grant Aid – the annual donation to the village archivist for £100 was approved.

Risk Assessment – a copy of the updated Council’s Risk Management Statement had been circulated, and it was unanimously resolved that this should be approved and signed by the Chairman.

Internal Audit of Accounts – the Clerk reported that she would now be passing the accounts to Mr David Unwin so that he could carry out the internal audit for the current year.

SUFFOLK ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS 

Matthew Hancock had passed a copy of the Council’s concerns regarding the possible extension of council tax referendum principles to the Minister for Local Government.

It was the intention to publish the provisional 2017/18 local government finance settlement soon and the Council was encouraged to respond to it.

However it had subsequently been announced that council tax referendum principles have not been extended to parish and town councils in 2017/18.

The SALC Area Meeting December 2106 report had been circulated together with a briefing on Video Conferencing.
The next meetings of the Council were fixed for Monday 6th February and 13th March 2017 at 6.30 at the School.
The Annual Parish Meeting was fixed for Monday 24th April at the Village Hall.

There being no other business the meeting closed 8.45pm.
Signed      Bill Rampling                              Date   6th February 2017
To the owners of properties on The Green & Brookside

It has recently been brought to the attention of the Parish Council that there is a question over vehicular access to properties bordering the Village Green.  This is relevant to the ability of owners to sell with a right of access.  There is a further problem, in that it is an offence to drive over something like a village green without lawful authority (under section 34 Road Traffic Act 1988).

The Parish Council has received some preliminary guidance from their legal advisers – Ashtons Legal of Bury St Edmunds, and this was considered at the Parish Council meeting last Monday evening.  The Council decided that, although essentially this is a problem for the owners and purchasers of properties around The Green, this is an important village asset and the Parish Council should get further clarification and advice on the best way forward.  It is, unfortunately, a complicated area of the law.

The first thing to establish is whether the Parish Council is in a position to enter into some formal agreement with the 9 property owners with this issue.  The estimate from Ashtons Legal for initial research, further advice to the Parish Council and consideration of whether an easement agreement would be possible is up to £2000 plus VAT but further costs will depend on how the Parish Council might proceed with arrangements with the owners to see if we can “regularise” the situation and this might well mean you each consulting your own solicitors, particularly if something can be achieved that would enable a formal right to be registered with the Land Registry

The Parish Council would welcome your input, and in particular an indication of whether you are prepared to contribute towards a share in the costs the Parish Council might incur to see whether the problem can be resolved.  It may be, of course, that you had legal advice when you bought your property.  We propose to discuss the best way forward at the next Council meeting which will be held at Moulton School on Monday 9th January at 6.30pm.

It would be helpful if you would contact me (the Clerk will be on extended leave of absence from 25th November to 29th December), with any queries you may have.  I feel that it is better if we act now, rather than wait until one of you has a serious legal problem affecting your right of access, or it proves difficult to sell your property.  I think it will be for the best interests of you all, and the Parish Council, to obtain clarity for the future and see what we can do to make the situation rather more certain.

With kind regards 

BILL RAMPLING

To the owners of 

1 The Green - Jill Holder CB8 8SQ

2 The Green - Keith Cunliffe CB8 8SQ

3 The Green  CB8 8SQ -Ted Messider 23 St Peters Avenue CB8 8SE

4 The Green CB8 8SQ – The Executors of John James 

2 Brookside – D James CB8 8SG

4 Brookside – Peter Brown CB8 8SG

6-8 Brookside – Carolyn Scott CB8 8SG

10 Brookside – Howard Young HYoung@moneyfacts.co.uk
The Garage – Lloyd Ship Rectory School Brookside CB8 8SG
Brief for Moulton Parish Council meeting 9 January 2017

Re vehicular access over the Village Green

From Paul Harris, consultant to Ashtons Legal

1  Introduction

1.1 I spent 33 years as a lawyer in local government and have been advising Ashtons Legal on highways, commons and village greens, and other local government issues for the last 11 years.  My local government career was with County Councils, which continue to be the registration authority for commons & village greens, and I have experience of appearing before Commons Commissioners on ownership issues as well as advising on specific cases and supervising such work.

1.2 The basic concept of a village green dates back to medieval times, under manorial law.  Most village names in Suffolk are of Old English origin, which the noted Suffolk historian, the late Norman Scarfe, believed represented settlements pre-dating the Danish invasion in 865 AD and the later conquest of the Kingdom of East Anglia.  The affix ton identifies Moulton as of OE origin.  Particularly where new settlements were planned by the Normans, or scattered Anglo-Saxon farmsteads relocated, villages became clustered around manors houses and village greens.  The village green was recognised under the law of custom as an area set aside for use by the villagers but the customary rights are now protected under the Commons Registration Act 1965.  Village Greens may also have been allotted under statute, usually through enclosure awards under Parliamentary authority (as apparently here).

1.3 Section 8 in the 1965 Act gave a Commons Commissioner the power to order that title to a village green be vested in the Parish Council where ownership was otherwise unknown.

2  Significance of Statutory Status

2.1 Once the status of a village green has been established under the 1965 Act, it is difficult to alter that status.  Even on a compulsory purchase, Special Parliamentary Procedure is required unless certain conditions are satisfied.   Protection against acts of “nuisance” by way of damaging the green or limiting its use dates back to the Inclosure Act 1857 and the Commons Act 1876, under which some acts may constitute criminal offences. 

2.2 Greens often lie at the heart of a village, with houses or even farms around.  Tracks across the green may have been ancient highways but should now be recognised as highways maintainable at public expense and recorded as such on the County Council’s list of maintainable highways.  In part to deal with what was perceived as a problem of motor vehicle use of routes used mainly for footpath and bridleway purposes, the Natural Environment and Rural Communities Act 2006 has, in effect, abolished public vehicular rights which are not recorded in the list of maintainable highways or on the definitive map of public rights of way as a byway open to all traffic.  

2.3 Where an access tracks on a village green serves private properties but is not a recognised highway, the issue now is how a private vehicular right of access might be established.  Under the Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2000, Parliament established a means whereby such rights could be established.  A decision of the House of Lords in 2004 (the Bakewell case) overruled a 1993 Court of Appeal decision (the Hanning case), which had said, in effect, that a private vehicular right could not be established by 20 years or more of use, where that use was illegal.  The Law of Property Act 1925 gave access to commons but not by vehicle.  Moreover, the Road Traffic Act 1930 made it an offence to drive a motor vehicle onto a common (other than to park within 15 yards) without lawful authority, which offence is now in S34 Road Traffic Act 1988 and applies to a village green.  Put simply, the Bakewell case decided that, if an owner could have granted an easement for access, the statutory restrictions did not prevent one coming into being by user.

2.4 As a result of the Bakewell case, the Government decided that the 2000 Act procedure was no longer required and it was repealed in the Commons Act 2006.  Most common land is private so the issues are easier.  However, village greens have a different status and the general protection powers have not been removed, which limits the Parish Council’s powers somewhat.  There are differing legal views as to whether use of a village green for private vehicular access can ever be legitimated and the law is not wholly clear.

3  “Pros and Cons”

3.1 The owners of properties around the village green and requiring vehicular access may have difficulty in selling.  Purchasers may see the absence of an established easement for access as a title defect.  Even if defective title insurance could be obtained, that does not address the risk of criminal prosecution.  It is clearly in the interests of such owners to get the problem resolved. 

3.2 As owner of the village green, the Parish Council is also left with uncertainty.  That there has been private vehicular use was recognised in the byelaw but that does not confer an easement.  So long as the Parish Council acts within proper powers, defining what rights might be said to exist and be confirmed will clarify matters and could also provide for an agreed basis for contribution to maintenance of the access way.

4  Possible Solution

4.1 A deed to confirm formally rights of vehicular access.  This should be prepared in such a way that it could result in rights over the Parish Council’s land being registered at the Land Registry.  For some odd reason, the Parish Council’s title does not extend to all that it owns and this should be rectified as well.

4.2 This note has been prepared on limited investigations, pending the outcome of discussions with affected owners.  If the Parish Council does now wish to proceed, a cost sharing agreement will be required with the owners, research completed, draft easement documents prepared and an explanatory note provided to their own solicitors.  The legal position is, unfortunately, complicated and even this proposed solution is not a perfect answer to the problem.  The key thing will be getting easements actually registered.
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